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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, November 20, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Judy Hay, Stan Torvik, Lisa Murphy, Lynn Stalnaker, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Cabinet Excused:
Carol Hoglund, Pat Schwerdtfeger
Guests/Visitors:  
Herry Andrews, Chad Marley, Jayne Myrick, Meredith Roehrs 
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS
ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)
1. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $19,000 (standing agenda item)
A. National Council of Teachers of English (NCTE) Membership Renewal and 2013 Conference on College Composition and Communication – Las Vegas, Nevada – March 13-16, 2013 – Kristin Abraham – $1,299
APPROVED

DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)
2. Procedures to be Deleted – President Schaffer
A. 1520 Consultative Feedback Process
B. 1525 President’s Staff

C. 1530 Marketing Committee

D. 1540 Employee Welfare Committee

E. 1560 Instructional Advisory Committee 

F. 1561 Academic Assessment Committee

G. 1580 Business Services Committee
H. 6531 Application for Air Time on LCCC Cable Channel
I. 6533 Mini-Grants
J. 6550 Faculty Development Committee
K. 6552 Cross Training Program
L. 6755 Using Desktop Publishing Student Work
M. 6769 Procedures Development and the LCCC Administrative Committee for Cable Channel
N. 6770 EXCEL Committee
O. 6795 Computer Services
P. 6797 Student Computer Center
Q. 6910 Hazardous Materials Communication Program (Right-to-Know)
R. 6911 Public Schools Articulation
S. 6912 Articulation
The above policies and/or procedures are from the Governance and Instructional Services area and are proposed to be deleted as part of the policy/procedure clean-up process.  No formal action needs to be taken on their deletions.  Some of the content will emerge in new policies and procedures.
3. Indoor Digital Signage – Judy Hay
President's Cabinet agreed to move forward with the proposed indoor digital signage.  The digital signage will update the look of Student Services with its modern communication tools and will showcase current information about people, places, performances, registration, and immediate-need information (emergency broadcasts/alerts) to assist students, visitors, and employees.  A quote for a wireless system of eight 42‑inch flat screen monitors with the option to expand to 15 monitors has been received from Right Brain Digital, a local vendor.  Grant funds to pay for the $40,769 system were researched but not found.  Therefore, the system will be paid out of multiple area budgets.  The Cabinet agreed to bring forward the digital signage system for Board approval in December (any purchases over $30,000 that were not included in the current fiscal year budget must be Board-approved).  Student Services, the Center for Conferences and Institutes, the Center for Technical Education, the Health Sciences Building, and the Albany County Campus are being considered as locations for the digital signage system.  (Postscript to Minutes:  The Board cancelled the December business meeting.  Therefore, the digital signage system’s request for approval will be brought forward at the January 23rd business meeting.)  
Lisa reported the mural in Student Services will be replaced, which will also update the look of the Student Services area.
4. Interim Financial Aid Updates & Interim Management – Judy Hay
The EC (Evans Consulting) Group had two very knowledgeable federal financial aid consultants on campus for one week and a report is expected soon on their recommendations.  The EC Group has been asked to submit a proposal to assist the College on a temporary basis because of recent personnel changes and leaves of absence.  Financial Aid Director Jennifer Almi has accepted a job in Montana; her last day will be November 30th.  Lacey Shandera is on maternity leave, and Heather Jones just recently accepted the position of Financial Aid Assistant Director replacing Joey French.  Judy emphasized that Jennifer is leaving the LCCC Financial Department in better shape than she found it.  The proposal request Group is for a four-month period at a cost of $65,000.  In addition to on-campus assistance, the EC Group will be asked to provide guidance in the selection of a permanent Financial Aid Director, assist in the development of financial aid policy and procedure, as well as the development of a procedural manual.  Chad suggested the EC Group consultant should have Colleague experience to help facilitate the SQL transition during their temporary appointment.  Judy stated Procurement and Contracting Director Jerry Harris supports the sole-source acquisition due to emergency circumstances that have dictated an immediate need.  
President's Cabinet agreed the expertise and appropriate support is critical to the efficient and timely processing of student financial aid.  President Schaffer asked that the sole sourcing option be confirmed by Jerry and that a funding source be determined by Carol.  The Board will be asked to approve a recommendation for the sole sourcing of a temporary appointment of a Financial Aid Director during their November 28th business meeting.
5. Board Policies and Administrative Procedures – Joe Schaffer
The Board had only one revision from their review of the proposed policies and procedures during their November 7th Study Session.  That revision was to Policy 2.7 Minimum Faculty Qualifications and reads:  “On an annual basis, the President shall provide a report to the Board of Trustees outlining the number and nature of exceptions granted to the minimum faculty qualifications.”   President Schaffer explained the report would include how many exceptions occurred and what those exceptions were.  
6. Search Committee Structures/Processes – Joe Schaffer
President Schaffer asked that recommendations for hire be uniformly processed.  He expressed concern that search committees are advancing candidates they want hired, that background checks are made after the recommendation for hire is brought to him, and that the recommendation for hire often does not have supporting documentation justifying the recommendation.  He emphasized who is hired can be the College’s greatest drain on resources—both financially and personally.  Peggie said the “Recommendation for Hire” form identifies the search committee that gathers the candidate’s information, states the candidate’s name that is being recommended for hire, and is signed by the committee’s chair.  The person who owns the position should be working with the vice president who oversees that reporting area in advancing the recommendation and that the recommendation should be supported by the candidate’s scorings, should provide pros and cons, and should point out the investments that will need to be made in the candidate to assure the candidate will be a successful and contributing employee.  Peggie also shared the hiring process is by nature based on subjectivity.  To assure the highest quality decision is made, as much objectivity as possible is injected and as many variables as possible are introduced into the hiring process.  “Dual exposures,” where a candidate is interviewed and then asked to make a presentation or take a skills test, substantiate a candidate’s qualifications, and therefore, is an important part of the hiring process and.  Peggie observed that in the past a “selection” committee was used to insulate a decision, so no one person had to take responsibility for the decision.  President Schaffer noted the difference between a search committee and a selection committee and stated that at this point in time in the College’s history, the committee should be designated as a search committee that does not advance a recommendation.  He stated the committee’s work should be shared with the hiring manager of the position, who should discuss the committee’s work with the supervising vice president.  The hiring manager and vice president should then jointly prepare the recommendation for hire that comes to the President.  
In summary, based on President Schaffer’s recommendations and the Cabinet’s concurrence, Peggie will share the Cabinet’s concerns with her staff and ask that a search committee’s function be better defined so that a search committee understands their role is completed after they have gathered information and interviewed candidates.  The compilation of that information is then submitted to the hiring manager who will work with the supervising vice president or president to decide which candidate based on a candidate’s strengths and weaknesses should be recommended for hire.  The hiring manager and supervising vice president will then collectively fill out the recommendation for hire form and submit that form to the President.

7. November 28 , 2012, Business Agenda Draft – President Schaffer 
The November 28th agenda draft included the acceptance of the College’s FY 2012 audit, the approval of the next policies and procedures for development, and the approval of a recommendation to fill a Laramie County Community College Building Authority board position.  A recommendation to approve a contract for financial aid services with the EC Group will be added to the agenda.
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.) 
8. Classification Per Fair Labor Standards Act, Classification per IRS (Independent Contractor), and Classification of Classified Staff  Presentation to Educational Services Staff on November 8th – Peggie Kresl-Hotz 
Peggie met with Educational Services Staff to answer a significant number of questions regarding employee classification that had to do with the Fair Labor Standards Act.  Some of those questions were:

· What is compensable time for nonexempt employees?  
· What are the definitions of a professional staff employee and a classified staff employee?

· What is the difference between an exempt employee and a non-exempt employee?

· Why does an exempt employee not have to make up hours?

· What is comp time?  How does comp time differ from flex time?  Comp time is compensatory time in lieu of overtime.  Therefore, it is overtime.  Exempt employees do not receive comp time.

· Lunch breaks?  If a non-exempt employee eats their lunch at their desk and continues to perform their regular duties, that time becomes compensable time. 

· Is unauthorized overtime payable?  An employee’s unauthorized overtime must be paid if incurred.  However, an employee who does not seek authorization for working overtime hours is in violation of institutional policy and becomes subject to internal discipline.  The Fair Labor Standards Act recognizes an employer’s right to discipline employees.
9. Wyoming Community College Commission – Council Meeting Updates
Administrative Services Council – Jayne Myrick
Changes to the yield from the HEEF are due to investment income not being what was expected.  The FY 2013 budget included HEEF monies totaling $256,000 to cover the costs of the Physical Therapist Program Director, Physical Therapist Assistant, and the Health Information Technology positions.  President's Cabinet needs to be aware that as a result as much as 50 percent of those salaries and benefits funds may need to be transferred to the College’s general fund in FY 2014.  A letter from Sharon Garland the Deputy State Treasurer that explains the HEEF shortfall will be forwarded to President Schaffer.
Other discussion focused on the impact of possible eight percent cuts.  Wyoming Community College Commission Deputy Director and Chief Financial Officer Matt Petry reported the Joint Appropriations Committee wants community colleges to cut positions to reduce their payroll expenditures.  The discussion came up during a discussion of health insurance and retirement reimbursements.  The block grant for the reimbursements is now divided by the seven community colleges and not appropriated according to the number of employees as was previously the case.  Therefore, if the number of employees increases, insufficient monies to cover the reimbursements will likely result.  Conversely, if staff reductions occur that result in a lesser amount needed for health insurance and retirement reimbursements, the monies not needed would revert back to the State.  President Schaffer asked Jayne and Carol to ask Matt Petry if the Commission is going to identify the campus-by-campus anticipated health insurance costs rather than proceed with a centralized reimbursement/distribution as part of the budget process.  If the Commission allocates the reimbursements equally between the seven community colleges regardless of the number of employees, then President Schaffer suggested the reimbursement monies be allocated as part of a community college’s total budget and let the individual community colleges reallocate the monies where they are most needed.  He also proposed that any budget cuts be managed by each community college, for example, by eliminating inefficiencies, repurposing vacant position monies, and examining part-time position expenditures rather than automatically defaulting to the elimination of positions.
Student Services Council – Judy Hay
Although all the community colleges had originally agreed to some level of participation in the Complete College America agenda, the $17,000 offered by Wyoming Community College Commission to be split among the community colleges was determined to be insufficient to effectively engage in the effort.  

Presidents’ Council – President Schaffer 
The distribution of major maintenance funds for facilities continued to be a hot topic.  An attorney general’s opinion states that if a campus has a lease agreement for a satellite facility that says the campus is responsible for the major maintenance of that facility, then the satellite facility’s square footage may be calculated into the formula that determines the monies received for major maintenance.  Copies of LCCC’s lease agreement for the Albany County Campus will be shared with the Commission.  
Data Integrity (Consistency) Project and the Statewide Longitudinal Data System (SLDS) – Chad Marley
The Chief Information Officers will be examining the data consistency manual’s content in January.  Discussion about the statewide longitudinal data system took place last week.  The CIOs will be requesting the legislature fund a five-year plan at a cost of $14.5 million.  Discussion is taking place at the community college level about a process where community colleges will feed information into the Wyoming Community College Commission’s system who will then feed the data into the statewide SLDS system instead of eight different feeds from the University and the seven community colleges going into the statewide system.  The SLDS group would like one representative from the Commission and one person to represent all the community colleges’ Information Technology and one to represent their the Institutional Research areas.  Last week Chad talked with the University about joining the higher education SLDS group (made up of community colleges) and they are interested in doing so.  The reason for doing so is that Ellucian (formerly Datatel) now owns both of the systems that the University and the community colleges use.  Eventually a closer tie-in will be established between the University’s and the community colleges’ student information administrative systems.
10. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Lynn – ACC clubs are raising monies for needy families.  Focus groups are being established for the University/ACC Facility Level I study and environmental scan.  An engineer will be engaged for the expansion of the existing parking lot.  The wind turbine will be de-commissioned.  
· Judy – A lot of transition as a result of the reorganization is taking place in the Student Services area.  She has met with students and an architect concerning the student lounge façade improvements.  The architect is generating ideas that will change the current “service entrance” look into the Student Services building.  Student input is being sought on a survey regarding the improvements.  Space utilization possibilities that do not require construction continue to be a challenge.  For the record, President Schaffer noted the following decisions previously made by the President's Cabinet concerning space utilization.
· The three admissions representatives will move into the Campus Living and Learning space, part of which is currently occupied by the Campus Safety Director.  A centrally located space for the Campus Safety Director needs to be determined.

· Cubicles from Student Services and Workforce and Community Development will be relocated to the PE Building laundry room to group into a suite for the coaching staff and a door will be installed to provide access to the coaching staff suite.  Darren Buckner will be moved to the coaching staff suite from the Health Sciences Building.
· Pat, Stan and Judy will discuss other pending moves in PE facilities, athletics, and health and wellness to determine what other steps are needed now.  

· Other moves and renovations are still being considered but need more planning (e.g., student lounge and CTE Building expansion).
· Stan – Stan, Jennifer Anderson, and Paula Belknap attended the grand opening of the Veterans’ Medical Center in downtown Laramie on Monday, November 19th .  The grand opening had an excellent turnout and was featured in an article in the Laramie Boomerang.  The Veterans’ Center will house a clinical site in a space rented by the College from the American Legion.  The VA fully equipped the facility and is paying for an on-site nurse staffed by the College. 
· Peggie – Jenny Hargett has accepted a position as a Human Resources Development Specialist effective December 10th.  Jenny’s duties will include harassment prevention training and orientation and performance management.  Several employees have requested TOP eligible changes in payments that will require a policy change.  Choices would include payments once a year, twice a year, or four times a year.  Searches continue for the Director of Athletics and Campus Recreation, Dean of Health Sciences and Wellness, a SQL Database Administrator, and an Institutional Research Data Analyst.

· Lisa – A failed search was declared for the Foundation’s Development Director.  Dan Baxter is helping with some strategies for the next search.  The Holiday Gala will be held Saturday, December 1st, at the Civic Center.  The holiday concert will follow and everyone was encouraged to attend.
· President Schaffer – The off-campus housing survey has been released, and students will be encouraged to complete the survey.  A search committee for the Associate Vice President of Institutional Effectiveness is being assembled.  The Cabinet was asked to email President Schaffer recommendations for six or seven more members on that search committee.  The second phase of the proposed reorganization will be advanced to College Council on December 7th.  Faculty Senate will be asked to submit alternative recommendations that would address faculty concerns about the proposed Phase Two reorganization.  To date the only alternative recommendation brought forward was to keep the Student Success Center on the academic side as part of a learning commons.  President Schaffer thanked everyone for the work that has been done to move the College forward through the reorganization process and emphasized he is open to feedback and requests for information needed.

President Schaffer announced the College received full reaffirmation of its accreditation through 2019.  

Respectfully submitted,
Vicki Boreing
